NEWTON SOLNEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 

HELD ON FRIDAY 9th May 2008 AT 7.00PM IN THE VILLAGE HALL, NEWTON SOLNEY

Present:
Mr D Buchanan (Chairman)
In Attendance: Mrs J Storer (Clerk), 7 Parishioners, Cllr J Bladen, Cllr M Ford
Apologies:  were received and accepted from Mrs D Smith, PC Fearn and Cllr Mrs Wheeler
To read and confirm the Minutes of the Last Annual Meeting of the Parish

The minutes of the meeting held 12th May 2006, were approved and signed by the Chairman.

Report by the Chairman of the Parish Council – David Buchanan – for the year ending 31st March 2008
It is my pleasure to introduce this report on the activities of the PC over the last year and to highlight some of the more significant events.   

In May 2007 council elections were held.   As a result Mrs Ellis, Mrs Topliss and Mrs Smith, Mr Parker, Mr Plowman and Mr Buchanan were declared Parish Councillors for Newton Solney.   Later in the year Mrs Shorthouse was co-opted as a Parish Councillor.   At the May meeting of the PC, Councillors Buchanan and Parker were elected Chairman and Vice Chairman respectively of the PC.   I am pleased to say that there were no resignations of councillors during the year. 

Mr Roger Charles has continued to co-ordinate a Neighbourhood Watch scheme.    The PC is grateful to Mr Charles and the street volunteers for taking on this important task.

I reported last year that all high voltage electrical cables in the area are to be renewed, which will have the effect of reducing the number of pylons.  The cables over the common land by the River Trent are included in the replacement plan.   Central Networks confirmed that the work would possibly be done in 2007 but no progress has been made.   We await further information.   

South Derbyshire is part of national trial to introduce a scheme called ‘Safer Neighbourhoods’.   The intention is to manage local police priorities to the needs of the local community and to hold the police accountable.   Newton Solney continues to be involved in Area 2 (the so called Mercia Group) which includes Repton, Willington and Findern.   The new format of meetings has produced more focussed discussions on the specific needs of the villages.   PC Christopher Fearn and his PCSOs have increased their presence in the village and this is welcomed.

On behalf of the PC, Mr S Topliss organised the demolition of the old pumping station at the foot of Trent Lane.   The PC is grateful to Mr Topliss for carrying out this work and acknowledges financial assistance in the form of a grant from SDDC Safer Neighbourhoods programme.   It is now intended to establish a village amenity in place of the pumping station.

Speeding through the village remains an issue and some very serious accidents have occurred.   A parishioner, Mr David Tidy, has led a campaign to urge Derbyshire County Council to introduce appropriate measures to reduce accidents.   The PC has given its full support to this campaign.   A meeting was recently held with officials from DCC and, as a result, improved signage and speed restrictions are being considered.   The PC will continue to press this matter with the highest priority until something is done. 

The PC’s policy of complaining about the state of the road surface through Newton Solney has finally paid off with resurfacing work being carried out recently.   Thanks go to Councillor Martyn Ford for his efforts on our behalf at DCC. 

An affordable housing survey was carried out by Midlands Rural Housing on behalf of SDDC.   This demonstrated a requirement for three affordable houses.   One suitable site was identified for the housing but unfortunately the land is not available.   In the opinion of the PC there are no other suitable sites in the village, and at its last meeting the PC passed a motion urging the District Council not to proceed with its current affordable housing plans due to the absence of a suitable site.  However, the Parish Council continues to support the principle of affordable housing subject to a suitable site becoming available in the future.

During the year the Royal Mail decided to close the Post Office as part of its overall closure programme.   The PC greatly regrets this action and hopes that it will be reversed.   In the meantime, the PC hopes that the village shop will continue to thrive.

Fly tipping continues to be an occasional problem throughout the parish.   SDDC’s Clean Team has provided an excellent response when problems have been reported to them.   Parishioners are requested to identify problems to any member of the PC and if possible to identify the guilty so that appropriate action may be taken.

Response to the PC’s web site continues to be favourable.   It has been used for the minutes of PC meetings, the Village Plan and the like.   Other groups such as the WI have supplied material for the site and I urge other village groups to submit material, to me in the first instance.

The PC continues to provide financial support to the Village Hall Committee and this year a grant of £650 was awarded.    The Christmas Tree festival was also supported with a donation of £100.

Licences were agreed with two football clubs for the use of the recreational field.

The PC continues to comment on numerous planning applications. 

The village bonfire was organised by Jeremy Winter with his usual efficiency.   Thanks to him and his team.

Finally, I’d like to thank my fellow Councillors for their hard work over the last year.   Thanks also to District and County Councillors for their advice and support.   I’d also like to thank the clerk, Jacqui Storer, for all her help and advice throughout the year.

Village Project
Suggestions for possible uses of the area, now that it has been cleared, were invited.  A bird hide was suggested but consideration was given to the possibility of vandalism.  An observation platform was considered to be a more appropriate suggestion.
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Cllr Ford reported that DCC proposed to alter the speed limits at both ends of the village.   To do this, all interested parties must be consulted including the Parish Council, Repton PC, SDDC, Police, Derbyshire Fire & Rescue Service, East Midlands Ambulance Service, RAC, Freight Transport & Road Haulage Associations, and the AA.   Derbyshire Police have already confirmed their approval to the proposed changes.   New village-name signs have been ordered as have some additional chevron signs for the bend at the top of the hill.   The Safety Camera team at Police HQ have been contacted. They were intending carrying out some speed enforcement using mobile cameras, either direct from the van or using a tripod mounted camera, but they were having some difficulty finding a suitable position to site the equipment safely.   DCC is still considering where Vehicle Activated signs can be sited, particularly with respect to any power supply.
Village Plan

The Chairman took those present through the suggested changes.  The Plan will be discussed at a later Parish Council meeting.
Questions from the Floor

Mr Parker thanked the Chairman for the report and congratulated the Parish Council on all its achievements in the year.

Parishioners from The End have seen activities that may suggest that building in that area is a possibility.  Cllr Bladen commented that no planning applications have been received from that area.  The Chairman gave a brief background to the affordable housing situation and promised to keep everyone informed.

The area around the Stables is in a bad condition and spoils the aspect to the Church.

There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.18 pm.

